Colorado Association of Conservation Districts
Board of Directors Meeting Minutes
June 13, 2018, at 7:30 AM via Teleconference
Attendees: 
Scott Jones, CACD President - Colorado River Watershed Director 

Mike Cleary, CACD Vice President - Gunnison/Dolores River Watershed Director

Anthony Lobato, Director - Rio Grande River Watershed

Gary Thrash, Director - San Juan Basin Watershed /CO Representative Alternate to NACD 

Jim Cecil, Director - Republican River Watershed Director 

Bob Warner, CO Representative to NACD 
George Fosha, Director - Upper Arkansas River Watershed Director

Steve McEndree, Director – Lower Arkansas River Watershed

Nick Charchalis, Director - North Platte/White/Yampa River Watershed

Nancy Berges, Director – Lower South Platte Watershed

Brett Moore, CACD Lobbyist

Bobbi Ketels, CACD Executive Director 

Absent:

Charlie Carnahan, Director - Upper South Platte Watershed  

Guests: 
Clint Evans, NRCS

Les Owen, CDA
Cindy Lair, CSCB

Nancy Kamenoff, CSCB

Call to Order: 

The meeting was called to order by President, Scott Jones at 7:30 AM after establishing a quorum.  President Scott Jones asked for any agenda changes.  With no additional requests, the board moved on with the agenda.  
Prior Meeting Minutes:
President Scott Jones asked if there were any changes or questions to the April minutes.  Gary Thrash made a correction on the NACD update from the April minutes.  Preregistration should be for the summer meeting, not the annual meeting that began.  Motion to accept minutes was made by George Fosha.  Anthony Lobato seconded.  All in favor, motion passed.  
NRCS Update:  Clint Evans
Clint Evans informed the board that the additional staffing had been approved.  Colorado only got five, but Clint feels there will be more for us at the next round in the next phase occurring in August or September.  There will also be more internal hiring not included in the five new hires.  The technician in Akron field office will be advertised in the next couple of weeks.  Three of the four District Conservationist positions were advertised last week and closed on the 7th or 8th of June so there should be a list of eligible applicants soon.  They were advertising for GS12 District Conservationist to supervise staff in both Akron and Wray field offices.  The GS12 DC was advertised for Durango to supervise staff in Durango and Pagosa Springs.  They re-advertised the Montrose DC position that will supervise staff in Montrose, Norwood and Gunnison.   The last DC position was in Steamboat Springs to supervise both Steamboat Springs and Walden field offices.  It should be advertised so the duty station can be either/or.  The earlier will have to be stationed by the best applicant location due to HR miscommunication.  
Equip is 70% obligated and there is an additional $1.5 million in financial assistance for equip around Memorial Day.  There is another potential $1 million for fire recovery for Prowers and Baca Counties as well as some wind damage on windmills in Kit Carson County.  We should have confirmation this week or next.  
Jim Cecil asked if that meant there was just one DC for Akron and Wray.  Clint responded that it was the plan at this time and Dolly will have to apply for the job as a promotion.    
CSCB Update:  Cindy Lair
Cindy congratulated Bobbi Ketels on a job well done on the interview on the Barn Network.  Bobbi did a great job in talking about Camp Rocky as well as the relationship between CACD with the districts and the partnership and specifically what CACD does with all the districts.   Ben Berlinger said it so well with how the NRCS has the technology information but it’s the conservation districts know what needs done at the ground level, the local level to improve agriculture and conservation.  
The State Conservation meeting will be June 14th and 15th, in Lamar.  The call-in number is 712.770.5159 and access code is 672932 and all are welcome to listen in.  There is a full agenda with a lot of discussion topics.  The Direct Assistance Sub Committee has had Mike Cleary and Jim Cecil from CACD as well as Bobbi participating.  The committee came up with recommendations to streamline the process for application, review and allocation for funding.   The Direct Assistance portion of the meeting will be on Thursday.   
The videos are moving forward and the people to be interviewed have been selected.  NRCS suggested asking for a sponsorship from them rather than including it in money already contracted with CACD.  There is a drought tour in Southwestern Colorado, which is an invitational for decision makers at the state level.  Cindy is helping Taryn Finnessey from the Colorado Water Conservation Board on and asking how the districts can help besides pulling the local landowners in.    

The legislature has decided to give the Conservation Board the full $450,000 that is usually received through the severance funds that is now Tier 2 and low priority.  It could be a $60 million debt that needs to be repaid, so the board will not see funding in the usual way for a long time.  Cindy thanked CACD and Brett Moore for their assistance in receiving this.  We now have continuous funding authority for all the money in that account, meaning it is no longer held to $450,000 for spending.  We now have about $701,000 in the account.  The state board will have decisions to make on how to spend it.  The Matching Grants application is due next week.  It is capped at $15,000 for this round.  
Cindy went on to talk about the customer satisfaction survey done earlier in the year and thanked those who responded.  She reported that there is a 92% satisfaction with the staff.  The regional specialists are there to provide assistance to the districts.  
George Fosha thanked Cindy for the letter to Sonny Perdue on the staffing issue, that it was well put together and seemed to help.  Mike Cleary spoke on the Delta board meeting and expressed that their board thought NRCS should be hiring planners.  Engineers can be subbed out.  Cindy stated that Shavano agrees with Mike’s thoughts on planning.  Some of their projects are backlogged five years.  Brett wanted to know how the money received from the legislature would be spent.  Cindy said that her understanding was that it would have to be a Matching Grant.  Some of the ideas to the board are:  1) Do nothing 2) Remove the limits on equipment purchasing 3) Raise the cap above $15,000 4) Offer Matching Grants for administering the conservation districts so that they could get more help, possibly getting a District Manager that was full time instead of part time and 5) Technician grant not connected to the DCT grant.  
CDA Update – Les Owen:

Les Owen announced that they received approval for a full time position out of Broomfield to work on Federal Land issues.  He is writing the job description now and hopes to have that out in the next two to three weeks.  If anyone knows someone with Federal Land’s experience that would be interested in the position, please contact him.  
Federal Lands planning has GMUG scoping materials in the formal comment phase were due June 2nd.  The Rio Grande National Forest and Eastern Colorado BLM office resource management plan should have something out soon for comment.  The Greater Sage Grouse plan amendment is in process.  Domestic/Big Horn Sheep planning and policy discussions continue.  
Legislative Update – Brett Moore:

Brett Moore stated that the governor has a 30-day window after session to sign all the bills that passed in the last several days of the session.  HB1291 concerning easement programs was signed.  The 811 bill was signed after much discussion and amendments between the Ag Commissioner, Senator Sonnenberg and the Oil and Gas Industry.  HB1181 that allows non-resident electors to participate in special districts was vetoed by the governor.  The water resources review committee is meeting on a field trip in the valley.  Their next meeting is June 19th at the state capital with a severance tax revenue review concerning the inaccurate collection of taxes.  Water plan grants, potable water reuse, conservation trust fund success stories, HB 1256 South Platte Storage Study are among topics for this committee.  They support legislation as a committee.  August 6-7, they meet for Water Congress, August 23-26 in Vail and back in Denver September 26-27th.   George Fosha has taken the lead on the ditch resolution, and it may be that they would be the committee to sponsor a bill on this topic.  A draft will be made with help of a water attorney to get the best language.  He says that everyone seems to be in favor of the resolution, but legal consult always brings up problems with easement issues needing clarification.  Mike Cleary states that with the piping and ditch lining projects going on in Delta County and there is always litigation that comes after that.  Ditch companies with limited funds are having financial issues due to the lawsuits.  George will get more info from him before they write the change to legislation.  
On June 28th there will be a summer Ag Council Meeting to review issues since the legislative session and look forward to the next year.  They are meeting at the Colorado Horse Council, in the north Denver area.  Brett encourages you to attend if you are in that area.  Bobbi can send the information around.
Senator Bennet has been in contact with CACD to discuss legislation regarding conservation easements.  Brett was on a call with Senator Bennet’s staff.  He reached out to Senator Gardner’s office to let them know they had been in touch with them as well as Colorado Corn and Colorado Wheat lobbyist to find out what the status was.  No one had heard of it but said they would look into it and let him know.  Bobbi Ketels had said there was a news release the following day concerning soil health and cover crops.  There was support of it from the Farmers Union and Wheat Industry.  Brett thought it was good that Senator Bennet’s office felt comfortable to reach out and get feedback.  He thanked them and suggested to his office that he get in touch with NACD also for the national level feedback.      
NACD Update-Gary Thrash:
Gary Thrash said that the Senate Ag Committee came out with their draft of the Agricultural Improvement Act of 2018, the Farm Bill and NACD sent a letter with comments.  Highlights are that it maintains conservation title funding levels, increases CRP without taking funds from other conservation programs, allows for increased grazing on CRP acreage and it does shift funding from working lands program  to the regional conservation partnership program.  The latter is a concern, but they continue to track it through the process and provide input.  

Bob Warner and Gary sit on the Stewardship and Education Committee and they are developing curriculum that goes out to educators on a thumb drive called “Curriculum on a Stick.”  It provides a good way to distribute education materials and items can be added.  They are working on renewing the contract for marketplace items such as t shirts and gift items.  They are working on logos to put on those t shirts.   

Bob Warner is going to attend the Williamsburg, VA Summer NACD Meeting, August 3-8th.  The tours set up area said to be outstanding.  The joint Southwestern Pacific Region Meeting will meet in Kennewick, WA on September 17-20th.  There will be one tour of the Barker Ranch.  NACD is seeking intern applicants for the fall term.  Deadline for application is June 29th.  
Financial Update – Bobbi Ketels:

CACD FINANCIALS: 5-31-18
Ending/Cleared Balance in Checking as of May 31st, $84,496.89  
Checks/Payments Cleared -$20,264.50, Deposits Cleared $18,656.77   
Total Uncleared Transactions (Checks & Payments Only-No Pending Deposits) -$1,913.24  
Ending Register Balance as of May 31st, $82,583.65   
Reserve remains at $26,075.15 (remaining payback due to reserve total $15K)
NOI as of 05/31/18 is $56,508.50 
Credit Card balance as of 05/07/18 $0
UARRP Activity for May 2018:  Total Transactions (4) $11,851.77 - CACD Income $652.58 (to be received in June) 
Total District Dues Paid YTD $44,100.00
Mike Cleary echoed Cindy Lair’s praise for the interview and commented on what a nice job Bobbi did.  

Bobbi stated that the formal request for NRCS sponsorship will go out today.   She will also get the call-in number for the CSCB meeting and send it out.  
Envirothon:

Anthony Lobato had no updates.
Annual Meeting-Mike Cleary:

Mike Cleary shared the discussion from the committee surrounding speakers.  They are leaning toward having the theme of the conference to be what the CACD and its partnership with conservation districts achieve.  It is much easier to start fitting the speakers into the proper spots after the theme has been decided.  He stated that Secretary Sonny Perdue and Undersecretary Bill Northey can only confirm within 30 days so there needs to be a back-up speaker if CACD plans to get them as speakers.  Partner speakers are committed and break out speakers are lined up.  There are more speakers than slots.  A form will be sent out to force rank the speakers and decisions will be made at the face to face meeting.  
The issue of increasing attendance was deferred to the face to face.  Ideas include discounts to districts to send first time attendees, discounts for younger ranchers and farmers, and complimentary passes to people who should be but aren’t in the circle of influence with CACD.  Policies need to be made and considered at the face to face.  Big Thompson Conservation District is putting together a tour for the people who arrive early.  The Prowers Conservation District issue of live auction contribution offsetting CACD dues needs to be addressed at the face to face also.  
Corporate Fundraising/Conservator:
Mike Cleary is lining up meetings with five potential Oil and Gas Companies and will meet with them the July 31st after the meeting, as well as the Walton Group.  Mike is requesting $10,000 from the Oil Companies and stating that a platinum sponsorship is available as well.  He will talk with them about how the districts have helped promote their causes and all that they do.  His goal is to get at least a $2500 level on more traditional avenues.  Sponsorship from ski resorts may be revisited and with one of them is in Broomfield, so they may also be contacted while here.  John Deere dealers like to donate at the local level and like student causes such as Camp Rocky and Envirothon.  It was suggested that they chip in a donation for every sale they make.    
Camp Rocky-Bobbi:

Bobbi Ketels thought the numbers would be at 32 campers including junior leaders.  Amy Gossman and Bobbi are wrapping up sponsorship, paperwork and finalizing the instruction booklets.  There will be a face to face with the camp tomorrow, however Bobbi will be at the CSCB meeting. 
Watershed Meetings-Social Media-Bobbi:
Bobbi Ketels asked for the possibility of building in the expenses for the district annual meeting if they are in the scope of education and outreach as well as the watershed meetings.  Clint Evans signed off on the amended application.  She’ll send it out to the board once it’s cleared with NRCS.  

No updates on social media.  Nick Charchalis asked about help with the social media.  Bobbi said that Rachel Theler would help her with the business account aspect but would like to have some part time help also.  Cindy will be helping with the You Tube account for the video.  The website needs to be discussed as well to see if they can make changes themselves or if they want to rebuild with another company that will offer support and give more control to CACD to stay current.  

Three of the board members approved linking the two Reg 85 videos to the outreach page.  A motion was made by George Fosha that CACD wrap the videos into their website.  Nick Charchalis seconded.  All in favor, motion passes.  
Face to Face Meeting:
The meeting will be held July 30 in the Broomfield offices.  The meeting will be held in the afternoon.  Bobbi has a block of rooms set up with the Drury Inn so make a reservation by June 30th.  The CAWA bylaws vote was agreed on through email.    
Other Updates:

Scott Jones will be at the CSCB meeting.  Mike Cleary shared information from Nikki Brinson on the hours and amounts of money spent on the Direct Assistance and how much can be saved.  He feels it is important to have some changes made in the Direct Assistance process.  
The next CACD meeting is the Face to Face at the CDA office in Broomfield.  
Meeting adjourned at 9:06 AM.

Respectfully Submitted, 
Nancy Kamenoff
Administrative Support
